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June 3, 2002

All Colorado Department of Transportation Prequalified Contractors

Re:
Revision to Superpave Gyratory Compaction Angle With “No Increase In Cost” Change Order

Gentlemen:

Superpave is the nationally accepted method for specifying asphalt pavements. Lab samples of asphalt mix are produced using a gyratory compactor. The Superpave specs were developed using 6-inch compactor molds. When the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) adopted Superpave, it implemented 4-inch molds for design and acceptance testing of Superpave mixtures since no strength test and moisture susceptibility test were available for use with 6-inch molds. CDOT has experienced very good performance from its Superpave pavements since full implementation in 1997. Colorado is the only state using 4-inch samples for design and acceptance of Superpave mixtures.

Troxler Electronic Laboratories, Inc. (Troxler) manufactures all CDOT’s gyratory compactors and the great majority of gyratory compactors used by Contractors and Consultants in Colorado. There are a few gyratory compactors manufactured by Pine being used in Colorado.

CDOT’s Superpave specification for asphalt pavements requires four-inch sample size and specifies that the compaction angle in the gyratory compactor be set at 1.25 degrees for design and acceptance testing of Superpave mixtures.

In February 2002 CDOT and the asphalt industry in Colorado were informed by Troxler, that the factory-induced angle of compaction in all Troxler gyratory compactors using four-inch molds in Colorado was actually 1.20 degrees instead of the specified angle of 1.25 degrees. The angle difference is caused by an incorrect height constant applied by Troxler at the factory. All Troxler users have been calibrating their equipment to 1.25 degrees, but have actually been applying an angle of 1.20 degrees.

The Chief Engineer and Senior Staff have met with the Colorado Asphalt Paving Association (CAPA) and representatives of the paving industry to discuss this issue. CDOT, CAPA and the industry representatives support using a compaction angle of 1.20 degrees and executing a “No Increase In Cost” change order since there will be no change in asphalt content.


CDOT Project engineers will execute a “No Increase In Cost” change order to require a compaction angle of 1.20 degrees on all current asphalt paving projects including local agency and entity projects.

Please contact one of the following Area Engineers if you have questions or we can assist you in any way: Jim Zufall 303-757-9326 or Hal Toland 303-757-9595

Sincerely,

John M. Unbewust

Chief Engineer
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